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Draper's Wife, The Old Woman and the, ii. 55..This was grievous to the princess and it irked her sore that he should not remember her; so she
called her slave- girl Shefikeh and said to her, "Go to El Abbas and salute him and say to him, 'What hindereth thee from sending my lady Mariyeh
her part of thy booty?'" So Shefikeh betook herself to him and when she came to his door, the chamberlains refused her admission, until they
should have gotten her leave and permission. When she entered, El Abbas knew her and knew that she had somewhat of speech [with him]; so he
dismissed his mamelukes and said to her, "What is thine errand, O handmaid of good?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am a slave-girl of the
Princess Mariyeh, who kisseth thy hands and commendeth her salutation to thee. Indeed, she rejoiceth in thy safety and reproacheth thee for that
thou breakest her heart, alone of all the folk, for that thy largesse embraceth great and small, yet hast thou not remembered her with aught of thy
booty. Indeed, it is as if thou hadst hardened thy heart against her." Quoth he, "Extolled be the perfection of him who turneth hearts! By Allah, my
vitals were consumed with the love of her [aforetime] and of my longing after her, I came forth to her from my native land and left my people and
my home and my wealth, and it was with her that began the hardheartedness and the cruelty. Nevertheless, for all this, I bear her no malice and
needs must I send her somewhat whereby she may remember me; for that I abide in her land but a few days, after which I set out for the land of
Yemen.".There was once in the city of Hemadan (191) a young man of comely aspect and excellently skilled in singing to the lute, and he was well
seen of the people of the city. He went forth one day of his city, with intent to travel, and gave not over journeying till his travel brought him to a
goodly city. Now he had with him a lute and what pertained thereto, (192) so he entered and went round about the city till he fell in with a druggist,
who, when he espied him, called to him. So he went up to him and he bade him sit down. Accordingly, he sat down by him and the druggist
questioned him of his case. The singer told him what was in his mind and the other took him up into his shop and brought him food and fed him.
Then said he to him, 'Arise and take up thy lute and beg about the streets, and whenas thou smellest the odour of wine, break in upon the drinkers
and say to them, "I am a singer." They will laugh and say, "Come, [sing] to us." And when thou singest, the folk will know thee and bespeak one
another of thee; so shall thou become known in the city and thine affairs will prosper.'.? ? ? ? ? l. The Twelfth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.? ? ? ? ?
But on no wise was I affrayed nor turned from love of her; So let the railer rave of her henceforth his heart's content..? ? ? ? ? Wherewith farewell,
quoth I, and peace be on thee aye, What while the branches bend, what while the stars abide..When the youth had made an end of his story, the
king's anger subsided a little and he said, "Restore him to the prison, for the day draweth to an end, and tomorrow we will took into his
affair.".Then she drank three cups and filling the old man other three, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? But, when from home it fares, forthright
all glory it attains And 'twixt the eyelid and the eye incontinent 'tis dight..When he had made an end of his verses, he folded the letter and
delivering it to the nurse, charged her keep the secret. So she took it and carrying it to Mariyeh, gave it to her. The princess broke it open and read it
and apprehended its purport. Then said she, "By Allah, O nurse, my heart is burdened with an exceeding chagrin, never knew I a dourer, because of
this correspondence and of these verses." And the muse made answer to her, saying, "O my lady, thou art in thy dwelling and thy place and thy
heart is void of care; so return him an answer and reck thou not" Accordingly, the princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following
verses:.When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept till she swooned away. So they sprinkled on her
rose-water, mingled with musk, and willow-flower water; and when she came to herself, Er Reshid said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is not fair
dealing in thee. We love thee and thou lovest another." "O Commander of the Faithful," answered she, "there is no help for it." Therewithal he was
wroth with her and said, "By the virtue of Hemzeh (19) and Akil (20) and Mohammed, Prince of the Apostles, if thou name one other than I in my
presence, I will bid strike off thy head!" Then he bade return her to her chamber, whilst she wept and recited the following verses:.Fortune, Of the
Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..73. The Woman's Trick against her Husband dclviii.92. The Foolish Schoolmaster cccciii.? ?
? ? ? Up, to our comrade's convent, that we may visit him And drink of wine more subtle than dust; (115) our trusty fere.90. The Devout Prince
cccci.So he abode in this employ, till he had sowed and reaped and threshed and winnowed, and all was sheer in his hand and the owner appointed
neither inspector nor overseer, but relied altogether upon him. Then he bethought himself and said, '_I_* misdoubt me the owner of this grain will
not give me my due; so I were better take of it, after the measure of my hire; and if he give me my due, I will restore him that which I have taken.'
So he took of the grain, after the measure of that which fell to him, and hid it in a privy place. Then he carried the rest to the old man and meted it
out to him, and he said to him, 'Come, take [of the grain, after the measure of] thy hire, for which I agreed with thee, and sell it and buy with the
price clothes and what not else; and though thou abide with me half a score years, yet shall thou still have this wage and I will acquit it to thee thus.'
Quoth the merchant in himself, 'Indeed, I have done a foul thing in that I look it without his leave.'.When Er Reshid came to the throne, he invested
Jaafer ben Yehya ben Khalid el Bermeki (156) with the vizierate. Now Jaafer was eminently distinguished for generosity and munificence, and the
stories of him to this effect are renowned and are written in the books. None of the viziers attained to the rank and favour which he enjoyed with Er
Reshid, who was wont to call him brother (157) and used to carry him with him into his house. The period of his vizierate was nineteen years,
(158) and Yehya one day said to his son Jaafer, "O my son, what time thy reed trembleth, water it with kindness." (159) Opinions differ concerning
the reason of Jaafer's slaughter, but the better is as follows. Er Reshid could not brook to be parted from Jaafer nor from his [own] sister Abbaseh,
daughter of El Mehdi, a single hour, and she was the loveliest woman of her time; so he said to Jaafer, "I will marry thee to her, that it may be
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lawful to thee to look upon her, but thou shalt not touch her." [Accordingly, they were married] and they used both to be present in Er Reshid's
sitting chamber. Now the Khalif would rise bytimes [and go forth] from the chamber, and they being both young and filled with wine, Jaafer would
rise to her and swive her. She conceived by him and bore a handsome boy and fearing Er Reshid, despatched the newborn child by one of her
confidants to Mecca the Holy, may God the Most High advance it in honour and increase it in venerance and nobility and magnification! The affair
abode concealed till there befell despite between Abbaseh and one of her slave-girls, whereupon the latter discovered the affair of the child to Er
Reshid and acquainted him with its abiding-place. So, when the Khalif made the pilgrimage, he despatched one who brought him the boy and
found the affair true, wherefore he caused befall the Barmecides that which befell. (160).Meanwhile, the wind carried the two children [out to sea
and thence driving them] towards the land, cast them up on the sea-shore. As for one of them, a company of the guards of the king of those parts
found him and carried him to their master, who marvelled at him with an exceeding wonderment and adopted him to his son, giving out to the folk
that he was his [very] son, whom he had hidden, (106) of his love for him. So the folk rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy, for the king's sake,
and the latter appointed him his heir-apparent and the inheritor of his kingdom. On this wise, a number of years passed, till the king died and they
crowned the youth king in his room. So he sat down on the throne of his kingship and his estate flourished and his affairs prospered..When the
evening evened, the king sent after the vizier and when he presented himself before him, he required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So
he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O illustrious lord, that.? ? ? ? ? I am content, for him I love, to all abide; So, who will, let him blame,
and who will, let him chide..? ? ? ? ? For those whom we cherish are parted and gone; They have left us in torment to pine for dismay..? ? ? ? ?
Unto me the world's whole gladness is thy nearness and thy sight; All incumbent thy possession and thy love a law of right..Now he feared [to
return to the pot then and there], lest the idiot should follow him to the place and find nothing and so his plan be marred. So he said to him, 'O
Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my lodging and eat bread with me." So the idiot went with him to his lodging and he seated him there and
going to the market, sold somewhat of his clothes and pawned somewhat from his house and bought dainty food. Then he betook himself to the
ruin and replacing the money in the pot, buried it again; after which he returned to his lodging and gave the idiot to eat and drink, and they went out
together. The sharper went away and hid himself, lest the idiot should see him, whilst the latter repaired to his hiding- place and took the pot.The
old man betook himself to the city, as she bade him, and enquired for the money-changer, to whom they directed him. So he gave him the ring and
the letter, which when he saw, he kissed the letter and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport. Then he repaired to the market and
buying all that she bade him, laid it in a porter's basket and bade him go with the old man. So the latter took him and went with him to the mosque,
where he relieved him of his burden and carried the meats in to Sitt el Milah. She seated him by her side and they ate, he and she, of those rich
meats, till they were satisfied, when the old man rose and removed the food from before her..Now the king's son was playing in the exercise-ground
with the ball and the mall, and the stone lit on his ear and cut it off, whereupon the prince fell down in a swoon. So they enquired who had thrown
the stone and [finding that it was Bihkerd,] took him and carried him before the prince, who bade put him to death. Accordingly, they cast the
turban from his head and were about to bind his eyes, when the prince looked at him and seeing him cropped of an ear, said to him, 'Except thou
wert a lewd fellow, thine ear had not been cut off.' 'Not so, by Allah!' answered Bihkerd. 'Nay, but the story [of the loss] of my ear is thus and thus,
and I pardoned him who smote me with an arrow and cut off my ear.' When the prince heard this, he looked in his face and knowing him, cried out
and said, 'Art thou not Bihkerd the king?' 'Yes,' answered he, and the prince said to him 'What bringeth thee here?' So he told him all that had
betided him and the folk marvelled and extolled the perfection of God the Most High..Me, till I stricken was therewith, to love thou didst excite, iii.
113.?STORY OF THE MAN WHO WAS LAVISH OF HIS HOUSE AND HIS VICTUAL TO ONE WHOM HE KNEW NOT..One day the
Commander of the Faithful bade bring him to the presence; so his slave-girl changed his raiment and clothing him in sumptuous apparel, mounted
him on the mule. Then he rode to the palace and presenting himself before the Khalif, saluted him with the goodliest of salutations and bespoke
him with eloquent and deep-thoughted speech. When Er Reshid saw him, he marvelled at the goodliness of his favour and his eloquence and the
readiness of his speech and enquiring of him, was told that he was Sitt el Milah's lord; whereupon quoth he, "Indeed, she is excusable in her love
for him, and if we had put her to death unrighteously, as we were minded to do, her blood would have been upon our heads." Then he turned to the
young man and entering into discourse with him, found him well bred, intelligent, quick of wit and apprehension, generous, pleasant, elegant,
erudite. So he loved him with an exceeding love and questioned him of his native city and of his father and of the manner of his journey to
Baghdad. Noureddin acquainted him with that which he would know in the goodliest of words and with the concisest of expressions; and the Khalif
said to him, "And where hast thou been absent all this while? Indeed, we sent after thee to Damascus and Mosul and other the towns, but lit on no
tidings of thee." "O my lord," answered the young man, "there betided thy slave in thy city that which never yet betided any." And he acquainted
him with his case from first to last and told him that which had befallen him of evil [from El Muradi and his crew]..When the prefect saw this, he
said, "By Allah, the captain is excused!" Then my comrades came round about me and sprinkled water on my face, [till I came to myself,] when I
arose and accosting the Cadi, who was covered with confusion, said to him, "Thou seest that suspicion is fallen on thee, and indeed this affair is no
light matter, for that this woman's family will assuredly not sit down under her loss." Therewith the Cadi's heart quaked and he knew that the
suspicion had reverted upon him, wherefore his colour paled and his limbs smote together; and he paid of his own money, after the measure of that
which he had lost, so we would hush up the matter for him. (106) Then we departed from him in peace, whilst I said in myself, "Indeed, the woman
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deceived me not.".The company marvelled at the goodliness of his story and it pleased El Melik ez Zahir; and the prefect said, 'By Allah, this story
is extraordinary!' Then came forward the sixth officer and said to the company, 'Hear my story and that which befell me, to wit, that which befell
such an one the assessor, for it is rarer than this and stranger..? ? ? ? ? "Breaker of hearts," quoth she, "I call it, for therewith I've broken many a
heart among the amorous race.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. Story of the King's Son and the Ogress v.So El Merouzi went away and the other turned to his
wife and said to her, 'We have gotten us great plenty of money, and yonder dog would fain take the half of it; but this shall never be, for that my
mind hath been changed against him, since I heard him solicit thee; wherefore I purpose to play him a trick and enjoy all the money; and do not
thou cross me.' ' It is well,' answered she, and he said to her, '[To-morrow] at day-peep I will feign myself dead and do thou cry out and tear thy
hair, whereupon the folk will flock to me. Then lay me out and bury me, and when the folk are gone away [from the burial-place], do thou dig
down to me and take me; and have no fear for me, for I can abide two days in the tomb [without hurt].' And she answered, 'Do what thou
wilt.'.Merchant and the King, The Old Woman, the, i. 265..Then she told him the story of Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, with Anca, daughter of
the wind, and described to him her dwelling-place and her island, whereupon quoth Er Reshid, 'O Tuhfet es Sedr, (252) tell me of El Anca,
daughter of Behram Gour; is she of the Jinn or of mankind or of the birds? For this long time have I desired to find one who should tell me of her.'
'It is well, O Commander of the Faithful,' answered Tuhfeh. 'I asked the queen of this and she acquainted me with her case and told me who built
her the palace.' Quoth Er Reshid, 'I conjure thee by Allah, tell it me.' And Tuhfeh answered, 'It is well,' and proceeded to tell him. And indeed he
was amazed at that which he heard from her and what she told him and at that which she had brought back of jewels and jacinths of various colours
and preciots stones of many kinds, such as amazed the beholder and confounded thought and mind. As for this, it was the means of the enrichment
of the Barmecides and the Abbasicles, and they abode in their delight.."By Allah, he treadeth no carpet of mine! Who is at the door other than he?"
"Jerir ibn el Khetefa," answered Adi; and Omar said, "It is he who saith ... " [And he recited as follows:].15. The Cat and the Crow cl.One day,
King Suleiman Shah went in to his brother's daughter and kissing her head, said to her, 'Thou art my daughter and dearer to me than a child, for the
love of thy father deceased; wherefore I am minded to marry thee to one of my sons and appoint him my heir apparent, so he may be king after me.
Look, then, which thou wilt have of my sons, for that thou hast been reared with them and knowest them.' The damsel arose and kissing his hand,
said to him, 'O my lord, I am thine handmaid and thou art the ruler over me; so whatsoever pleaseth thee, do, for that thy wish is higher and more
honourable and nobler [than mine] and if thou wouldst have me serve thee, [as a handmaid], the rest of my life, it were liefer to me than any
[husband].'.Now I had questioned her of her name and she answered, "My name is Rihaneh," and described to me her dwelling-place. When I saw
her make the ablution, I said in myself, "This woman doth on this wise, and shall I not do the like of her?" Then said I to her, "Belike thou wilt seek
us another pitcher of water?" So she went out to the housekeeper and said to her, "Take this para and fetch us water therewith, so we may wash the
flags withal." Accordingly, the housekeeper brought two pitchers of water and I took one of them and giving her my clothes, entered the lavatory
and washed..When they knew that there was left him no estate that the king might covet, they feared lest he be brought to release him, by the
incidence of the vizier's [good] counsel upon the king's heart, and he return to his former case, so should their plots be marred and their ranks
degraded, for that they knew that the king would have need of that which he had known from that man nor would forget that wherewith he was
familiar in him. Now it befell that a certain man of corrupt purpose (78) found a way to the perversion of the truth and a means of glozing over
falsehood and adorning it with a semblance of fair-seeming and there proceeded from him that wherewith the hearts of the folk were occupied, and
their minds were corrupted by his lying tales; for that he made use of Indian subtleties and forged them into a proof for the denial of the Maker, the
Creator, extolled be His might and exalted be He! Indeed, God is exalted and magnified above the speech of the deniers. He avouched that it is the
planets (79) that order the affairs of all creatures and he set down twelve mansions to twelve signs [of the Zodiac] and made each sign thirty
degrees, after the number of the days of the month, so that in twelve mansions there are three hundred and threescore [degrees], after the number of
the days of the year; and he wrought a scheme, wherein he lied and was an infidel and denied [God]. Then he got possession of the king's mind and
the enviers and haters aided him against the vizier and insinuated themselves into his favour and corrupted his counsel against the vizier, so that he
suffered of him that which he suffered and he banished him and put him away..So he left him for dead and entering his brother's chamber, saw him
asleep, with the damsel by his side, and thought to slay her, but said in himself, 'I will leave the damsel for myself.' Then he went up to his brother
and cutting his throat, severed his head from his body, after which he left him and went away. Therewithal the world was straitened upon him and
his life was a light matter to him and he sought his father Suleiman Shah's lodging, that he might slay him, but could not win to him. So he went
forth from the palace and hid himself in the city till the morrow, when he repaired to one of his father's strengths and fortified himself
therein..STORY OF THE PIOUS WOMAN ACCUSED OF LEWDNESS..? ? ? ? ? Get thee to patience fair, if thou remember thee of that Whose
issues (quoth the Merciful) are ever benedight. (89).1. The Merchant and the Genie i.89. Firous and his Wife dclxxv.Melik (El) Ez Zahir
Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police, ii. 117..Asleep and Awake, i. 5..? ? ? ? ? "How call'st thou this thy dress?"
quoth we, and she replied A word wherein the wise a lesson well might trace;.? ? ? ? ? The nobles' hands, for that my place I must forsake, Do
solace me with beds, whereon at ease I lie..Then said the Khalif to her, "I lie and my eunuch lieth, and thou liest and thy waiting-woman lieth; so
methinks we were best go, all four of us together, that we may see which of us telleth the truth." Quoth Mesrour, "Come, let us go, that I may put
this ill-omened old woman to shame (37) and deal her a sound drubbing for her lying." And she answered him, saying, "O dotard, is thy wit like
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unto my wit? Indeed, thy wit is as the hen's wit." Mesrour was incensed at her words and would have laid violent hands on her, but the Lady
Zubeideh warded him off from her and said to him, "Her sooth-fastness will presently be distinguished from thy sooth-fastness and her leasing
from thy leasing.".Then the rest of the women of the palace came all to him and lifted him into a sitting posture, when he found himself upon a
couch, stuffed all with floss-silk and raised a cubit's height from the ground. (19) So they seated him upon it and propped him up with a pillow, and
he looked at the apartment and its greatness and saw those eunuchs and slave-girls in attendance upon him and at his head, whereat he laughed at
himself and said, "By Allah, it is not as I were on wake, and [yet] I am not asleep!" Then he arose and sat up, whilst the damsels laughed at him and
hid [their laughter] from him; and he was confounded in his wit and bit upon his finger. The bite hurt him and he cried "Oh!" and was vexed; and
the Khalif watched him, whence he saw him not, and laughed..? ? ? ? ? And to the birds' descant in the foredawns, From out the boughs it flowered
forth and grew,.Now this present was a cup of ruby, a span high and a finger's length broad, full of fine pearls, each a mithcal (211) in weight and a
bed covered with the skin of the serpent that swalloweth the elephant, marked with spots, each the bigness of a dinar, whereon whoso sitteth shall
never sicken; also an hundred thousand mithcals of Indian aloes-wood and thirty grains of camphor, each the bigness of a pistachio-nut, and a
slave-girl with her paraphernalia, a charming creature, as she were the resplendent moon. Then the king took leave of me, commending me to the
merchants and the captain of the ship, and I set out, with that which was entrusted to my charge and my own good, and we ceased not to pass from
island to island and from country to country, till we came to Baghdad, when I entered my house and foregathered with my family and brethren..? ?
? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? na. A Merry Jest of a Thief dccccxl.? ? ? ? ? So arise, by your lives I conjure you, arise And come let us fare to our loved ones
away..It is told of Jaafer ben Yehya the Barmecide that he sat down one day to drink and being minded to be private (with his friends), sent for his
boon-companions, in whom he delighted, and charged the chamberlain (145) that he should suffer none of the creatures of God the Most High to
enter, save a man of his boon-companions, by name Abdulmelik ben Salih, (146) who was behindhand with them. Then they donned coloured
clothes, (147) for that it was their wont, whenas they sat in the wine-chamber, to don raiment of red and yellow and green silk, and sat down to
drink, and the cups went round and the lutes pulsed..King (The Unjust) and the Tither, i. 273..? ? ? ? ? I rede thee vaunt thee not of praise from us,
for lo! Even as a docktailed cur thou art esteemed of me..Now the merchant's wife aforesaid, who was the nurse of the king's daughter, was
watching him from a window, unknown of him, and [when she heard his verses], she knew that there hung some rare story by him; so she went in
to him and said, "Peace be on thee, O afflicted one, who acquaintest not physician with thy case! Verily, thou exposest thyself unto grievous peril! I
conjure thee by the virtue of Him who hath afflicted thee and stricken thee with the constraint of love-liking, that thou acquaint me with thine affair
and discover to me the truth of thy secret; for that indeed I have heard from thee verses that trouble the wit and dissolve the body." So he
acquainted her with his case and enjoined her to secrecy, whereof she consented unto him, saying, "What shall be the recompense of whoso goeth
with thy letter and bringeth thee an answer thereto?" He bowed his head for shamefastness before her [and was silent]; and she said to him, "Raise
thy head and give me thy letter." So he gave her the letter and she took it and carrying it to the princess, said to her, "Read this letter and give me
the answer thereto.".Therewithal Sindbad the Sailor bestowed largesse upon him and made him his boon-companion, and he abode, leaving him not
night or day, to the last of their lives. Praise be to God the Glorious, the Omnipotent, the Strong, the Exalted of estate, Creator of heaven and earth
and land and sea, to whom belongeth glorification! Amen. Amen. Praise be to God, the Lord of the Worlds! Amen..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage
of Sindbad the Sailor.Vizier, The King of Hind and his, ii. 105..The master of police held his hand from him, saying, "Belike he is of the kinsmen
of the Commander of the Faithful," and said to the second, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of him whose rank (75) time abaseth not, and
if it descend (76) one day, it will assuredly return [to its former height]; thou seest the folk [crowd] in troops to the light of his fire, some standing
around it and some sitting." So the master of the police refrained from slaying him and said to the third, "Who art thou?" Quoth he, "I am the son of
him who plungeth through the ranks (77) with his might and correcteth (78) them with the sword, (79) so that they stand straight; (80) his feet are
not loosed from the stirrup, (81) whenas the horsemen on the day of battle are weary." So the master of police held his hand from him also, saying,
"Belike, he is the son of a champion of the Arabs.".When the king heard this, his admiration redoubled and he said, "Of a truth, destiny is
forewritten to all creatures, and I will not accept (14) aught that is said against my vizier the loyal counsellor." And he bade him go to his
house..91. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el Ain dclxxviii.When the king had made an end of his story, he bade the bystanders spit in the
Magian's face and curse him; and they did this. Then he bade cut out his tongue and on the morrow he bade cut off his ears and nose and pluck out
his eyes. On the third day he bade cut off his hands and on the fourth his feet; and they ceased not to lop him limb from limb, and each member
they cast into the fire, after its cutting-off, before his face, till his soul departed, after he had endured torments of all kinds and fashions. The king
bade crucify his trunk on the city-wall three days' space; after which he let burn it and reduce its ashes to powder and scatter them abroad in the
air..? ? ? ? ? The approof of my lord, so my stress and unease I may ban and mine enemies' malice defy,.? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Old Man's Story
viii.There was once in a certain city a woman fair of favour, who had to lover a trooper. Her husband was a fuller, and when he went out to his
business, the trooper used to come to her and abide with her till the time of the fuller's return, when he would go away. On this wise they abode
awhile, till one day the trooper said to his mistress, 'I mean to take me a house near unto thine and dig an underground passage from my house to
thy house, and do thou say to thy husband, "My sister hath been absent with her husband and now they have returned from their travels; and I have
made her take up her sojourn in my neighbourhood, so I may foregather with her at all times. So go thou to her husband the trooper and offer him
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thy wares [for sale], and thou wilt see my sister with him and wilt see that she is I and I am she, without doubt. So, Allah, Allah, go to my sister's
husband and give ear to that which he shall say to thee."'.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story of Aziz and Azizeh cxliii.? ? ? ? ? The zephyr's sweetness on
the coppice blew, And as with falling fire 'twas clad anew;.With this the Khalif waxed wroth, and the Hashimi vein (36) started out from between
his eyes and he cried out to Mesrour and said to him, "Go forth and see which of them is dead." So Mesrour went out, running, and the Khalif said
to Zubeideh, "Wilt thou lay me a wager?" "Yes," answered she; "I will wager, and I say that Aboulhusn is dead." "And I," rejoined the Khalif,
"wager and say that none is dead save Nuzhet el Fuad; and the stake shall be the Garden of Pleasance against thy palace and the Pavilion of
Pictures." So they [agreed upon this and] abode awaiting Mesrour, till such time as he should return with news..169. Marouf the Cobbler and his
Wife Fatimeh dcccclxxxix-Mi.King's Son of Cashghar, Abdullah ben Nafi and the, ii. 195..When the Khalif returned from the chase, he betook
himself to Tuhfeh's pavilion and bringing out the key, opened the door and went in to her. She rose to receive him and kissed his hand, and he took
her to his breast and seated her on his knee. Then food was brought to them and they ate and washed their hands; after which she took the lute and
sang, till Er Reshid was moved to sleep. When she was ware of this, she left singing and told him her adventure with the Lady Zubeideh, saying, 'O
Commander of the Faithful, I would have thee do me a favour and heal my heart and accept my intercession and reject not my word, but go
forthright to the Lady Zubeideh's lodging.' Now this talk befell after he had stripped himself naked and she also had put off her clothes; and he said,
'Thou shouldst have named this before we stripped ourselves naked.' But she answered, saying, ' O Commander of the Faithful, I did this not but in
accordance with the saying of the poet in the following verses:.He abode weeping for the loss of his wife and children till the morning, when he
went forth wandering at a venture, knowing not what he should do, and gave not over faring along the sea-shore days and nights, unknowing
whither he went and taking no food therein other than the herbs of the earth and seeing neither man nor beast nor other living thing, till his travel
brought him to the top of a mountain. He took up his sojourn in the mountain and abode there [awhile] alone, eating of its fruits and drinking of its
waters. Then he came down thence and fared on along the high road three days, at the end of which time he came upon tilled fields and villages and
gave not over going till he sighted a great city on the shore of the sea and came to the gate thereof at the last of the day. The gatekeepers suffered
him not to enter; so he abode his night anhungred, and when he arose in the morning, be sat down hard by the gate..Arab of the Benou Tai, En
Numan and the, i. 203..? ? ? ? ? Who letteth us or hind'reth our way, I spring on him, As springeth lynx or panther upon the frighted deer;.Then I
arose and fared on a day and a night, till I came to the house of my master, who saw me pale and disfeatured for fear and hunger. He rejoiced in my
return and said to me, 'By Allah, thou hast made my heart ache on thine account; for I went and finding the tree torn up by the roots, doubted not
but the elephants had destroyed thee. Tell me then how it was with thee.' So I told him what had befallen me and he marvelled exceedingly and
rejoiced, saying, 'Knowst thou where this hill is?' 'Yes, O my lord,' answered I. So he took me up with him on an elephant and we rode till we came
to the elephants' burial-place..The First Night of the Month.Second Officer's Story, The, ii. 134..? ? ? ? ? My transports I conceal for fear of those
thereon that spy; Yet down my cheeks the tears course still and still my case bewray.."There was once a merchant named Abou Temam, and he was
a man of understanding and good breeding, quick-witted and truthful in all his affairs, and he had wealth galore. Now there was in his land an
unjust king and a jealous, and Abou Temam feared for his wealth from this king and said, 'I will remove hence to another place where I shall not be
in fear.' So he made for the city of Ilan Shah and built himself a palace therein and transporting his wealth thither, took up his abode there.
Presently, the news of him reached King Ilan Shah; so he sent to bid him to his presence and said to him, 'We know of thy coming to us and thine
entry under our allegiance, and indeed we have heard of thine excellence and wit and generosity; so welcome to thee and fair welcome! The land is
thy land and at thy commandment, and whatsoever occasion thou hast unto us, it is [already] accomplished unto thee; and it behoveth that thou be
near our person and of our assembly.' Abou Temam prostrated himself to the king and said to him, 'O king, I will serve thee with my wealth and
my life, but do thou excuse me from nearness unto thee, for that, [if I took service about thy person], I should not be safe from enemies and
enviers.' Then he addressed himself to serve the king with presents and largesses, and the king saw him to be intelligent, well-bred and of good
counsel; so he committed to him the ordinance of his affairs and in his hand was the power to bind and loose..? ? ? ? ? Peace on thee! Would our
gaze might light on thee once more! So should our hearts be eased and eyes no longer sore..With this the Cadi's wrath redoubled and he swore by
the most solemn of oaths that I should go with him and search his house. "By Allah," replied I, "I will not go, except the prefect be with us; for, if
he be present, he and the officers, thou wilt not dare to presume upon me." And the Cadi rose and swore an oath, saying, "By Him who created
mankind, we will not go but with the Amir!" So we repaired to the Cadi's house, accompanied by the prefect, and going up, searched high and low,
but found nothing; whereupon fear gat hold upon me and the prefect turned to me and said, "Out on thee, O ill-omened fellow! Thou puttest us to
shame before the men." And I wept and went round about right and left, with the tears running down my face, till we were about to go forth and
drew near the door of the house. I looked at the place [behind the door] and said, "What is yonder dark place that I see?" And I said to the
sergeants, "Lift up this jar with me." They did as I bade them and I saw somewhat appearing under the jar and said, "Rummage and see what is
under it." So they searched and found a woman's veil and trousers full of blood, which when I beheld, I fell down in a swoon..To return to the
queen his wife. When the Magian fled with her, he proffered himself to her and lavished unto her wealth galore, but she rejected his suit and was
like to slay herself for chagrin at that which had befallen and for grief for her separation from her husband. Moreover, she refused meat and drink
and offered to cast herself into the sea; but the Magian shackled her and straitened her and clad her in a gown of wool and said to her, 'I will
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continue thee in misery and abjection till thou obey me and consent to my wishes.' So she took patience and looked for God to deliver her from the
hand of that accursed one; and she ceased not to travel with him from place to place till he came with her to the city wherein her husband was king
and his goods were put under seal..So saying, he fell upon her and beat her with a staff of almond-wood, till she cried out, "[Help], O Muslims!"
and he redoubled the beating upon her, till the folk heard her cries and coming to her, [found] Aboulhusn beating her and saying to her, "O old
woman of ill-omen, am I not the Commander of the Faithful? Thou hast enchanted me!" When the folk heard his words, they said, "This man
raveth," and doubted not of his madness. So they came in upon him and seizing him, pinioned him and carried him to the hospital. Quoth the
superintendant, "What aileth this youth?" And they said, "This is a madman." "By Allah," cried Aboulhusn, "they lie against me! I am no madman,
but the Commander of the Faithful." And the superintendant answered him, saying, "None lieth but thou, O unluckiest of madmen!".? ? ? ? ?
Whenas the folk assemble for birling at the wine, Whether in morning's splendour or when night's shades descend..As he and his father were thus
engaged in talk, in came his mother and caught hold of him; and he said to her, "God on thee, let me go my gait and strive not to turn me from my
purpose, for that needs must I go." "O my son," answered she, "if it must be so and there is no help for it, swear to me that them wilt not be absent
from me more than a year." And he swore to her. Then he entered his father's treasuries and took therefrom what he would of jewels and jacinths
and everything heavy of worth and light of carriage. Moreover, he bade his servant Aamir saddle him two horses and the like for himself, and
whenas the night darkened behind him, (65) he rose from his couch and mounting his horse, set out for Baghdad, he and Aamir, whilst the latter
knew not whither he intended..When I had made an end of washing, I cried out, saying, "Harkye, my lady Rihaneh!" But none answered me. So I
went out and found her not; and indeed she had taken my clothes and that which was therein of money, to wit, four hundred dirhems. Moreover,
she had taken my turban and my handkerchief and I found not wherewithal to cover my nakedness; wherefore I suffered somewhat than which
death is less grievous and abode looking about the place, so haply I might espy wherewithal to hide my shame. Then I sat a little and presently
going up to the door, smote upon it; whereupon up came the housekeeper and I said to her, "O my sister, what hath God done with the woman who
was here?" Quoth she, "She came down but now and said, 'I am going to cover the boys with the clothes and I have left him sleeping. If he awake,
tell him not to stir till the clothes come to him.'" Then said I, "O my sister, secrets are [safe] with the worthy and the freeborn. By Allah, this
woman is not my wife, nor ever in my life have I seen her before this day!" And I recounted to her the whole affair and begged her to cover me,
informing her that I was discovered of the privities..?Story of King Ibrahim and His Son..We were sleeping one night on the roof, when a woman
made her way into the house and gathering into a bundle all that was therein, took it up, that she might go away with it. Now she was great with
child and near upon her term and the hour of her deliverance; so, when she made up the bundle and offered to shoulder it and make off with it, she
hastened the coming of the pangs of labour and gave birth to a child in the dark. Then she sought for the flint and steel and striking a light, kindled
the lamp and went round about the house with the little one, and it was weeping. [The noise awoke us,] as we lay on the roof, and we marvelled. So
we arose, to see what was to do, and looking down through the opening of the saloon, (112) saw a woman, who had kindled the lamp, and heard the
little one weeping. She heard our voices and raising her eyes to us, said, "Are ye not ashamed to deal with us thus and discover our nakedness?
Know ye not that the day belongeth to you and the night to us? Begone from us! By Allah, were it not that ye have been my neighbours these
[many] years, I would bring down the house upon you!" We doubted not but that she was of the Jinn and drew back our heads; but, when we arose
on the morrow, we found that she had taken all that was with us and made off with it; wherefore we knew that she was a thief and had practised [on
us] a device, such as was never before practised; and we repented, whenas repentance advantaged us not.'.? ? ? ? ? Unto its pristine lustre your land
returned and more, Whenas ye came, dispelling the gloom that whiles it wore..[One day], as the ship was sailing along, and we unknowing where
we were, behold, the captain came down [from the mast] and casting his turban from his head, fell to buffeting his face and plucking at his beard
and weeping and supplicating [God for deliverance]. We asked him what ailed him, and he answered, saying, 'Know, O my masters, that the ship is
fallen among shallows and drifteth upon a sand-bank of the sea. Another moment [and we shall be upon it]. If we clear the bank, [well and good];
else, we are all dead men and not one of us will be saved; wherefore pray ye to God the Most High, so haply He may deliver us from these deadly
perils, or we shall lose our lives.' So saying, he mounted [the mast] and set the sail, but at that moment a contrary wind smote the ship, and it rose
upon the crest of the waves and sank down again into the trough of the sea..Damascus is all gardens decked for the pleasance of the eyes; For the
seeker there are black-eyed girls and boys of Paradise.".When the king heard this, he bowed [his head] in amazement and perplexity and sinking
into a seat, clutched at his beard and shook it, till he came nigh to pluck it out. Then he arose forthright and laid hands on the youth and clapped
him in prison. Moreover, he took the eunuch also and cast them both into an underground dungeon in his house, after which he went in to Shah
Khatoun and said to her, 'Thou hast done well, by Allah, O daughter of nobles, O thou whom kings sought in marriage, for the excellence of thy
repute and the goodliness of the reports of thee! How fair is thy semblance! May God curse her whose inward is the contrary of her outward, after
the likeness of thy base favour, whose outward is comely and its inward foul, fair face and foul deeds! Verily, I mean to make of thee and of yonder
good-for-nought an example among the folk, for that thou sentest not thine eunuch but of intent on his account, so that he took him and brought
him into my house and thou hast trampled my head with him; and this is none other than exceeding hardihood; but thou shall see what I will do
with you.'.At eventide the king sat [in his privy sitting-chamber] and sending for the vizier, said to him, "Tell me the story of the fuller and his
wife." "With all my heart," answered the vizier. So he came forward and said, "Know, O king of the age, that.The folk marvelled at this story with
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the utmost wonderment and the seventh officer said, 'There befell me in Alexandria the [God-]guarded a marvellous thing, [and it was that one told
me the following story]..118. The Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun El Hikim bi Amrillak M.The eunuch returned and
told the king, who said, "Indeed, we have been neglectful with regard to El Abbas. What shall be our excuse with the king? By Allah, my soul
misdoubted me that the youth was of the sons of the kings!" The Lady Afifeh, his wife, saw him lamenting for [his usage of] El Abbas and said to
him, "O king, what is it thou regrettest with this exceeding regret?" Quoth he, "Thou knowest the stranger youth, who gave us the rubies?"
"Assuredly," answered she; and he said, "Yonder youths, who have halted in the palace court, are his mamelukes, and his father King El Aziz, lord
of Yemen, hath pitched his camp in the Green Meadow; for he is come with his army to seek him, and the number of his troops is [four-and-]
twenty thousand men." [Then he went out from her], and when she heard his words, she wept sore for him and had compassion on his case and sent
after him, counselling him to send for the mamelukes and lodge them [in the palace] and entertain them..? ? ? ? ? By Allah, without fail, to-morrow
thou shalt see Me with ox-leather dress and drub the nape of thee!.When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy closet and summoning the
vizier, required of him the promised story. So Er Rehwan said, "Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? His love he'd have hid, but his tears denounced him to
the spy, For the heat of a red-hot coal that 'twixt his ribs did lie..? ? ? ? ? l. The Wife's Device to Cheat her Husband dlxxxiv.When they heard me
speak in Arabic, one of them came up to me and saluting me [in that language], questioned me of my case. Quoth I, 'What [manner of men] are ye
and what country is this?' 'O my brother,' answered he, 'we are husbandmen and come to this river, to draw water, wherewithal to water our fields;
and whilst we were thus engaged to-day, as of wont, this boat appeared to us on the surface of the water, issuing from the inward of yonder
mountain. So we came to it and finding thee asleep therein, moored it to the shore, against thou shouldst awake. Acquaint us, therefore, with thy
history and tell us how thou camest hither and whence thou enteredst this river and what land is behind yonder mountain, for that we have never till
now known any make his way thence to us.' But I said to them, 'Give me somewhat to eat and after question me.' So they brought me food and I ate
and my spirits revived and I was refreshed. Then I related to them all that had befallen me, whereat they were amazed and confounded and said, 'By
Allah, this is none other than a marvellous story, and needs must we carry thee to our king, that thou mayst acquaint him therewith.' So they carried
me before their king, and I kissed his hand and saluted him.
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